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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL


Please click here for Agenda and Supporting Papers
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices @ Beehive on 

Monday 12 January 2015
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Boggon




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Henry Brown
Cllr Peter Halse  **




Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Jackie Wadsworth




Cllr Vera Howard







Cllr Caroline Kolek  







Cllr Les Lunt

Cllr John Zarczynski
** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani (DCC), Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (DCC), Cllr John O’Leary (EDDC), Cllr Phil Twiss (EDDC)

1 Member of the public
Press  - Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pulman’s View)
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk
The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev David Beazley
15/001
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Sharon Pavey (A/L)
15/002
To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Coombs – Honiton Glen Conservation Group member (P) and River Otter Balsam Project member (P)
15/003
To sign the Minutes of meeting held on 8th December 2014 
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

15/004 To receive the Police Report

PSCO Dave Keeler reported that there had been a total of 48 crimes between 9th December and 12th January 2015. The crimes included 4 assaults, 1 burglary from dwelling, 2 burglary other, 1 theft from motor vehicle, 13 thefts other (including 7  theft by finding, 3 shopliftiing, 2 fuel and 1 bank card), 2 sexual offences, 10 criminal damage to property, 5 criminal damage to vehicle, 6 public disorders, 1 drink and drive, 1 fraud, 1 breach of ASBO and 1 communications act offence. 

Cllr Kolek asked what the sexual offences were. PCSO Keeler informed the Council that they were both rape incidents.

15/005
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the Council that bad weather was on its way and that snow wardens should be prepared.
Cllr Randall-Johnson informed the council that the report on safe-guarding of children was in progress and will be presented to the Cabinet with 11 recommendations.

Cllr Randall-Johnson also confirmed that Locality funding was available.

Cllr Ash asked for the deadline for applications for locality funding. Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that it would be the end of February.

Cllr Paul Diviani informed the Town Council that County Councillors were getting involved with the new Devon Clinical Commissioning Group changes as the proposals could potentially have knock on effects for Honiton.

Cllr Elliot asked how hospital beds had held up compared to the rest of the Country. Cllr Diviani confirmed that figures were not available yet but seemed to have held up well.

Cllr Ash asked if a bus service could be introduced to pass the Beehive.

Cllr Diviani suggested that the Town Council raise the profile of the Beehive which would encourage a higher demand for a bus.

Cllr Ash asked if Policy can review the current bus routes in Honiton and make any recommendations. This was agreed.

Cllr O’leary confirmed that the Thelma Hulbert Gallery had received a lot of support at the recent East Devon District Council Cabinet meeting for its outreach projects and that Cabinet members had approved to keep it running as it is for another year.
The Mayor added that this was a definite and positive outcome.

Cllr Ash thanks everyone involved for their continued support.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town Council that the Lace Walk Car Park will be repainted in April and the one way device will be revamped but it was deemed too dangerous not to have it in place. 

Cllr Twiss also confirmed that the Old Mill would be accessed along with other properties on 19th January for assessment in order to ensure it was not too late to rectify the problems created due to neglect.
Cllr Taylor informed Cllr Twiss that the machinery at the Old Mill was listed.

Cllr Ash asked about pedestrian access through the car park. Cllr Twiss confirmed that it would not be possible as it was thought that this would be more dangerous.
Cllr Coombs asked if a pedestrian access could be put across the entrance just before the one way system. Cllr Twiss will ask and get back to the Town Council.

The Mayor thanked all the County and Ward members for attending the meetings and keeping the Town Council up to date.
Cllrs Randall-Johnson, Diviani, Twiss and Cllr O’Leary left the meeting.
15/006
Public Question Time
There were no questions.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

15/007
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The Mayor confirmed that he had attended the following events:
Grand opening of Christmas Tree Celebration on 11th December – each tree was amazing including the Town Council’s own.
Honiton Gymnasticts Club -  thrilled to be asked to this wonderful international standard event.

Senior Citizens Christmas Lunch organised by Honiton Community College – this was enjoyed by over 130 invited guests.

The Mayor thanked the generosity of Honiton people for kindly donating £250 for Hospicare and that this was a great achievement in such a short space of time.

Cllr Zarczynski informed the Council that his priority was to save St Michael’s Day Centre and that he and others were actively looking at ways to secure the building.

Cllr Brown asked if the Town Council had taken any action in relation to Christmas lights in the middle of the pedestrian crossing on the High Street being removed and replaced with a sign advertising a local business. The Town Clerk confirmed that as this was only a temporary sign and so no enforcement action could be taken. The Mayor suggested that further investigations be carried out through the proper channels and an update be provided to the Town Council.
15/008
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Boggon
Cllr Boggon had contacted Young Devon regarding possible project work at Roundball wood. He will be meeting the project co-ordinator to discuss this further.
Cllr Kolek

Cllr Kolek informed the Town Council that she had attended the first Dementia Friendly Town steering group meeting and various tasks had been identified primarily around making contact with all the local businesses, public services and information points. On Tuesday 3rd February the Community Theatre will be putting on a production to raise awareness of Dementia and Alzheimer and all councillors were invited to attend.
Cllr Kolek will also be attending a meeting at the Knowle on Wednesday 15th January regarding the proposed changes to NHS services.

15/009
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 9th December 2014 to 6th January 2015
Devon County Council

1. Emergency Management Newsletter December 2014
2. Email from P Diviani regarding the New Year Update

East Devon District Council

3. The Knowledge issues 31 and 32

4. Forward Plan – 1st January 2015 to 30 April 2015

5. Invitation to Thelma Hulbert Gallery private viewing of “Matisse: Drawing with Scissors” on Saturday 10th January 3 – 5pm.

6. Formal assessment of 9 long term empty properties (including The Old Mill, King Street, Honiton) on 19th January 2015.

Other

7. Northern, Eastern and Western Devon Clinical Commissioning Group – Update on changes to Necessary Measures

8. Honiton Community College Newsletter Autumn Tern 2014

9. Historic Town Forum – December Newsletter

10. Northern, Eastern and Western Devon Clinical Commissioning Group – Update following feedback

11. Email from resident from Somerset informing the Town Council how much they enjoyed a recent event at the Beehive and look forward to visiting Honiton again.

12. Email from resident in Tremaine Close regarding the presentation of Achievement Certificates and how the process can be improved for the benefit of the students and their parents/guardians.

13. Email from Upottery Parish Council regarding a second public meeting on rural broadband on Friday February 6th at 6pm in Upottery Manor Rooms.

14. Devon Home Library Service – request for more volunteers.

15. Young Devon request for young people to take part in community projects.

Item 12 – It was agreed that the suggestions for the student achievement awards ceremony be trialled.

Item 15 – It was agreed that contact be made with Young Devon regarding assistance at The Glen should the volunteers require any help.

Item 3 – Cllr Coombs informed the Council that the Knowledge contained articles about Stagecoach being at risk due to the Government subsidies imposed onto them and that funding was available for War Memorials.

Item 6 – Cllr Coombs asked if the Town Council could be kept informed once assessment had taken place on the Old Mill.
Item 13 – Cllr Kolek informed the Council that she will be attending the meeting and report back if anything relevant to Honiton came up.

Late Correspondence received from 7th January 2015 to 12th January 2015
Devon County Council

East Devon District Council

a) The Knowledge issues 33

Other

b) Public meeting concerning trial reintroduction of beaver on the River Otter – 14th January at 6.30pm Ottery St May Scout Centre.

c) Free Citizens Advice signposting and diversity workshops

d) Healthwatch Voices – Newsletter Issue 7

e) Clerks and Councils Direct January 2015 Issue 97

f) DALC Update including details about New Award Scheme (Quality Status)

g) Letter from Neil Parish asking the Mayor to reassure his constituents that the financial planning made by the Council will cover the long term costs of running the Beehive.

h) The Clerk magazine January 2015 including many articles on the upcoming elections

Item c – The Town Clerk advised councillors to visit the website and review the workshops available.

Item f – It was agreed the new award scheme be reviewed by the Policy Committee.

Item g – A letter of response explaining the actions taken along with the budget proposals were sent to Mr Neil Parish to assure him that the Town Council had taken appropriate action.

Item b – It was agreed that Cllr Coombs attend the public meeting regarding trialling of the introduction of Beavers to the River Otter and speak on behalf of the Council. He would also raise the concerns that there could be problem for land either side of where a beaver chose to build a dam.

15/010 To receive and the minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meetings dated 10th October 2014 and 10th December 2014 and to resolve the following:

a) To report directly to the Town Council in order to streamline the reporting process

It was resolved to receive the minutes of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group meetings dated 10th October 2014 and 10th December 2014.
The working group were at the early stages of producing the Neighbourhood plan and that it will be a long process with a lot of consultation with the public, the first of which was to be held on Thursday 22nd January as part of the Honiton Together initiative.

Cllr Elliot proposed that the Neighbourhood Plan working group report directly to the Town Council. This was agreed unanimously.

This was RESOLVED.
15/011 To receive an update regarding the move of the CCTV equipment (report attached) and to resolve the following:

a) To proceed with installing a new signal receiver on St Paul’s Church Clock Tower with the diocese consent via a faculty and license agreement

b) To compensate the Church for any ongoing costs (electricity costs estimated at approximately £100 - £150) for the equipment.

It was agreed that the Town Clerk continue with proceeding with the installation of the signal receiver subject to the Diocese consent and that the Town Council will compensate the Church for the on-going running costs incurred because of the signal receiver.
This was RESOLVED.
15/012 To receive a report detailing comments on a response to the consultation for Parish Polls and to resolve to approve them as a formal response.
Cllr Elliot stated that the consultation report contained sensible recommendations.

Cllr Ash agreed but felt that the absence of young people was a key issue.

Cllr Coombs added that as this was an expensive exercise the results should a poll take place should be binding but this has not been recommended in the consultation document. He added that he agreed it would be sensible to restrict how many took place each year.

Cllr Ash proposed that the Town Council respond with the following:

Honiton Town Council welcomes the recommendations but some councillors have the following comments:

Q1 The proposed trigger

The increase in the trigger threshold is to be welcomed and is a significant improvement.  However, it still means that:

1. although more challenging, a relatively small number of people in a parish can instigate a poll (1.3)

2. they can commit a parish to having a poll without the vast majority of residents being aware of, or having a say in, whether the poll should be conducted (1.4 – 1.5). 

It is surprising that such a significant and expensive commitment as a parish poll should be strongly influenced by how many people can fit in a room {although it is a practical consideration}, (1.7))!!!

3. A coherent, relevant, question is difficult to formulate in a meeting situation where opinions are often divided and the atmosphere heated.

I would suggest the Government be requested to adopt a staged approach if parish polls are still to be used.  

Stage 1

Residents can indicate at a parish meeting that they want a poll to be called if they meet the new criteria and the question to be put is clear and relevant.

Stage 2

A public notice is issued after the meeting informing the electorate that a request has been made to put the stated question to a parish poll and this will be voted upon at the next parish meeting.  

Residents are invited to attend that meeting and vote on whether they wish a poll to be undertaken on that question.

Stage 3

At the next parish meeting voting takes place to establish whether the poll is to be held 

Question 2  The Voting Arrangements

The proposed voting arrangements and extended voting times will give more people the opportunity to vote.

However there is still a potential problem when the subject matter affects young people.  They are ineligible to vote on an issue which may directly benefit their age group, e.g. provision of a skateboard park. Older residents who will pay for the facility through taxes may well not support the proposal because it does not benefit them.

Question 3  The Questions on which a poll can be held

As pointed out in Q1,3 it is not always easy to formulate a proper question at a meeting and this can lead to confusion and dissension.  Having a staged approach could provide an opportunity to finalise the question before it goes out to public notice. (3.1)

Question 4  Consequential Related Matters

B)  Multiple Polls

The proposal to allow only one poll on the same subject in a 12 month period is most important.

However, consideration should be given to requiring independent scrutiny before allowing another poll on a similar subject to ensure it is for legitimate reasons.

Also should there be a cap on the number of polls that a parish would be required to undertake in a 12 month period?  Otherwise potentially there could be serious, and unplanned for, pressures on a Council’s finances.

E)  The Council’s ability to produce a factual statement is to be welcomed and will help residents to make an informed decision in any vote.

Parish Polls Consultation

Q1 1) What is meant by ‘the community’. At present only electors of the parish can vote in a parish poll so should not participation at the meeting be restricted to those who live in the parish or satisfy the requirements to be councillors for that parish plus those too young to vote and the press?. ‘Local government electors present at the meeting’ could include those not on the parish register of electors but on another such register. 

Q2 Present voting hours are adequate for a parish poll. 

Facilities for disabled electors should be provided as with other polls.

Concerns have been raised about postal and proxy voting in some other polls. 

Combination of polls will complicate the voting and counting processes but could extend hours of voting and result in higher numbers voting.

Q3 2) Is ‘work in the parish’ relevant as those living outside the parish but working within the parish would be unable to vote?

3) There are numerous consultations involving parishes. How many of these are statutory? 

This could lead to more parish polls and what if the period fo consultations is limited (as is the present consultation). The definition in the last part of 3 seems confusing.

Q4 A Agree

B This does not seem to allow for amendments to the same subject made later within the 12 month period.  

C Agree

D Agree

E Agree subject to Monitoring Officer’s involvement. As parish polls are sometimes called because of concerns over parish council policy and the parish council will be preparing a statement should not the Monitoring Officer be required to seek the views of those asking for the poll on the proposed statement?

In general I welcome the increased involvement by Monitoring Officers but I feel that there should be a way decisions by the Monitoring Officer can be challenged.

Would it not be better to replace parish polls with binding local referenda?
It was also agreed that the Town Clerk would also make the following comment:
In terms of the process the proposed changes will be more beneficial but suggested that the trigger should be different for Parishes and Towns where populations numbers vary greatly. Where towns have populations of more than 5,000 then a trigger of 60 was still very low especially when comparing to populations of 400 – 500 and having the same maximum figure. The use of polling cards would also encourage more voters.
This was RESOLVED.
15/013 Appointment of Councillors
a) Cllr Brown as a member of the Finance 
This was RESOLVED.
15/014 To agree the proposed dates for meetings of the Town Council, Policy, Finance and Planning committees for 2016 
It was agreed to accept the dates in general but with elections looming it would be prudent to include those dates in a new Councillor Induction pack.
This was RESOLVED.
15/015 To resolve to transfer the funding accruing from those Members not claiming their annual allowance (£3,355) to increase annual grants funding

Various concerns were raised regarding how the additional money could be used. The Town Clerk explained that this was the amount of money remaining in the pot earmarked for members allowance and could not be used until the Town Council resolved how they would like to earmark the money in order to be able to spend it. 

Cllr Kolek proposed that the funds put aside for members allowance and not claimed should be earmarked to top up the annual grants in 2015/16. This was agreed.
This was RESOLVED.
IT WAS RESOLVED that the meeting goes into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature.  

The public and press left the room
15/016 To receive the minutes of the Employment Committee meeting dated 9th December 2014 and to approve the recommendations of the employment committee.

Cllr Halse confirmed that the Employment Committee had met to ensure the Town Council was adhering to the duties and legislation expected of an Employer. He explained the proposed protocol and changes to staffing levels that would need to be implemented.

Cllr Ash asked that the proposal be amended to agree the above subject to the Finance Committee reviewing the cost implications and making appropriate recommendations before implementing. This was agreed.
15/018
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.48pm.
Signed Chair

9th February 2015

